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After 30 years, Norfolk Council looks at easing
restrictions on Long Point’s Hastings Drive 

By David Judd

A ban on development that’s been in place 
on Hastings Drive in Long Point for 30 years 
may come to an end if  county council gets 
its way.

Owners of  vacant lots want to make more 
use of  their properties.

Development has been banned since a 
winter storm destroyed cottages in 1985.

But county council is looking into easing 
restrictions following a May 10 public meet-
ing on new zoning.

Council might ease up some and permit 
seasonal overnight camping in recreational 
vehicles and trailers.

Or it might ease up all the way and permit 
full development, including building new 
cottages, septic systems, docks and shore-
line protection.

County staff  is to report on options in 
June.

Ending the three-decade-old ban on devel-
opment would be a tall order.

Provincial policy, Norfolk’s official plan 
and the conservation authority’s shoreline 
management plan forbid development in 
hazard areas like Hastings Drive.

And there would be an excellent chance of  
an appeal to the Ontario Municipal Board.

Norfolk is in the process of  updating zon-
ing for the three-kilometre spit of  land on 
Lake Erie west of  the Long Point causeway.

Following a seven-month study, a con-
sultant and planning staff  recommended 
clamping down on vacant land uses.

The $35,000 report by MHBC Planning 
urged council to allow only daytime use of  
vacant land.

No structures would be allowed. People, 
vehicles and storage would not be allowed 
to stay overnight.

Boat launches would be OK as long as 
they didn’t alter properties.

But by a 5 to 3 vote, council on May 10 re-
jected tighter rules for Hastings Drive and 
directed staff  to report in June on amend-
ing Norfolk’s official plan to permit devel-
opment.

Port Rowan Coun. Noel Haydt, who owns 
property on Hastings Drive, did not vote 
and did not take part in the four and a half  
hours of  discussion.

After the meeting, Port Dover Coun. John 
Wells said council rejected the consultant’s 
and planners’ recommendations because 
councillors want to do their best for rate-
payers.

“We are not here to represent consultants 
and staff,” he said.

Close to 20 citizens spoke before council 
voted. 

All, except three or four, urged council 
to relax rules against staying overnight on 
their lots. Many also asked for permission 
to build new cottages.

Mary Weber, a cottage owner and a citizen 
member of  a county advisory committee, 
asked council to change Hastings Drive’s 
zoning to resort residential, which would 
allow new cottages if  they meet safety stan-
dards.

The cottages destroyed in 1985 were 
“wooden shacks on posts,” she said.

Owners should have been allowed to re-
build or repair them, Mrs. Weber said. 

Instead, government zoned Hastings 
Drive as hazard land and froze development.

Two dozen cottages that survived the 1985 
storm remain in use. 

Since 2003, more than 500 building per-
mits have been issued for Long Point but 
only seven permits for Hastings Drive, Mrs. 
Weber said.

Development would increase property 
taxes, tourism and the local economy, she 
said.

If  property owners can protect shorelines 
on Woodstock Avenue nearby to the east, 
why can’t owners do the same on Hastings 
Drive? she asked.

“Re-allow residential development. It’s 
the right thing to do,” she said to applause 
from supporters in the audience.

Lot owner Gary Mussel told council he 
feels like a second-rate citizen being unable 

to build on his land.
He asked how the beach along Hastings 

Drive is different from the beach to the east.
Lawyer Tom Richardson of  St. Catha-

rines representing the owners of  27 lots said 
tightening rules against land use would re-
move his clients’ abilities to do anything 
with their properties except launch boats 
and would devalue their properties to a pit-
tance.

Tighter rules, he said, would be “expro-
priation without compensation.”

John Wayne Ireland, 78, of  Harley, an 
owner of  three lots, told council he’s seen 
Long Point change over seven decades.

People today would build much stronger 
cottages than they did 30, 40 or 50 years ago, 
he said.

“Give us a chance and we’ll show you 
what we can do down there,” Mr. Ireland 
said.

“Why are we saying one end of  Long Point 
is different from the other?” he asked.

Mr. Ireland said another storm would 
probably come along.

But people are smart, he said, and if  they 
put money into a cottage, it will be strong.

Lawyer Brian Duxbury spoke for prop-
erty owners Ellen and Suzanne Boyce in 
favour of  stricter zoning.

He said Norfolk should learn from experi-
ence. 

With its shifting beach, floods, endan-
gered species, wetlands and closeness to the 
Long Point biosphere, Hastings Drive is “a 
poster child for environmental sensitivity,” 
Mr. Duxbury said.

The last two or three years have shown 
the harm of  increased use, he said.

The shoreline has been destabilized, 
driveways have cut through dunes and sites 
have been levelled or compacted for trailers 
and camping.

Consultant Pierre Chauvin of  MHBC 
Planning said Norfolk should specifically 
ban overnight vehicles and accommodation 
on vacant lots to aid enforcement.

Asked how Hastings Drive differs from 
other parts of  Long Point where develop-
ment is allowed, Mr. Chauvin said lots sit 
right on the hazardous beach.

He said legally existing cottages could be 
rebuilt.

Principal planner Mary Elder told coun-
cil that new development started to be 
banned in 1977.

She said Norfolk risks liability if  it lets 
people stay overnight on Hastings Drive 
and there’s a storm.

The more activities Norfolk allows, the 
more the county exposes itself  to liability, 
Ms. Elder said.

Emergency services are concerned about 
responding to calls if  the road washes out, 
she said.

Simcoe Coun. Peter Black alone among 
councillors favoured tighter rules for Hast-
ings Drive.

He told council he spoke for people con-
cerned about damage to an environmental-
ly sensitive area.

Coun. Black said, “How can we possibly 
ignore the history of  storms there?

“Why would anyone want to put them-
selves in danger?”

But Simcoe Coun. Doug Brunton took a 
different view.

“We’re here to help these people,” he said. 
“Let’s make policies to let them do what 
they want.”

Waterford Coun. Harold Sonnenberg said 
property owners should be able to do what-
ever is reasonable.

“We can’t base land use on a single event 
31 years ago,” he said.

“If  people want to live on Hastings Drive 
and face wind and water every half  century 
or so, more power to them.”

In an interview, Coun. Wells said there 
are valid opinions for and against permit-
ting development on Hastings drive. 

But the best stewards are land owners, he 
said.

“As far as I am concerned, they can build,” 
he said.Pierre Chauvin MHBC Consultant
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